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TO:  The Honorable Detroit City Council  
 

FROM: David Whitaker, Director   

  Legislative Policy Division Staff 
 

DATE: September 4, 2024 

 

RE:  Obsolete Property Rehabilitation Certificate by  

  EBE Bethune, LLC – 210 Bethune Street 

 

The Obsolete Property Rehabilitation Act (OPRA), Public Act 146 of 2000, provides for a tax incentive to 

encourage the redevelopment of obsolete buildings.  This tax incentive is designed to assist in the 

redevelopment of older buildings, which are contaminated, blighted or functionally obsolete, and to return 

them to the tax rolls.  

 

EBE Bethune, LLC is the project developer of the property located at 210 Bethune Street, which is located 

within Detroit’s Milwaukee Junction Neighborhood, bounded by East Bethune Streets to the north, John R 

Street to the east, Custer Avenue to the south and the property line to the west. The subject property consists 

of a 9,067 square foot two-story building and an 1,150 square foot building.  The larger structure  previously 

housed the Detroit Police Department’s mounted police station and  smaller building was utilized for storage 

and horseshoeing until the division was disbanded in 2005. Both buildings have remained vacant since the 

closure.  

 

The developer plans to rehabilitate the main building into office space for Kode Labs as part of the first 

phase of Development. The east building will be rehabilitated during the second phase into commercial 

retail space or coffee shop/small cafe' that will be available for lease. Phase I additionally includes the 

conversion of the overgrown area on the eastern portion of the parcel into an outdoor event space, native 

pollinator garden beds, street trees, decorative concrete and pavers, and sidewalk improvements that will 

integrate into the surrounding landscape. The event space will be open to the public when not in use by 

Kode Labs.  

 



 

 

The buildings will require extensive repairs, major renovations and improvements due to the significant 

deferred maintenance and lack of functionality due to previous use. The developers plan to preserve the 

historic nature of the property during the replacement of the outside exterior in addition to updating 

electrical, plumbing and mechanical/HVAC.  

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 

CONCLUSION 

 

The estimated capital investment for this project is 3,152,558 for Phase I.  The sources of funds for the 

project is through owner equity, permanent financing and $753,753 in brownfield tax increment financing.  

The total value of the 12-year OPRA tax savings is estimated at $246,243 

 

Based on the investments and jobs, this project is estimated to provide the City of Detroit a net benefit of 

$158,189 and all of the impacted taxing units, a net benefit of $161,350 over the 12 years of the OPRA tax 

abatement.  

 

There will be approximately 48 temporary construction jobs needed during the 12-month construction 

period.  On a long-term basis, Kode Labs will relocate approximately 15 jobs to the City of Detroit and 

create 5 new jobs in the first year. They anticipate creating an additional 15 jobs as the company grows.  

 

The legislative body of the qualified local governmental unit may, by resolution, revoke the obsolete 

property rehabilitation exemption certificate of a facility if it finds that the completion of rehabilitation of 

the facility has not occurred within the time authorized by the legislative body in the exemption certificate 

or a duly authorized extension of that time, or that the holder of the obsolete property exemption certificate 

has not proceeded in good faith with the operation of the rehabilitated facility in a manner consistent with 

the purposes of this act and in the absence of circumstances that are beyond the control of the holder of the 

exemption certificate.1 

 

Please contact us if we can be of any further assistance. 
 

Attachments: Assessor’s Letter, dated April 27, 2023 

  CRIO2 Employment Clearance, dated May 5, 2023 
 

cc:    Auditor General’s Office 

    Donald Rencher, Chief of Services and Infrastructure 

  Antoine Bryant, Planning and Development Department 

  Julie Schneider, HRD 

  Justus Cook, HRD 

  Stephanie Grimes Washington, Mayor’s Office  

  Malik Washington, Mayor’s Office 

  Derrick Headd, DEGC 

  Jennifer Kanalos, DEGC 

  Brian Vosburg, DEGC  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  

 
1 MCL 125.2792 (1) Michigan Legislature - Section 125.2792 
2 Department of Civil Rights, Inclusion & Opportunity (CRIO) 

http://www.legislature.mi.gov/(S(nf1bzymndqym3blzez0saggv))/mileg.aspx?page=getObject&objectName=mcl-125-2792&highlight=revoke#2


 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

  



 

 

 



 

 

   



 

 

 

  



 

 

 


